
EAST WASHINGTON SCHOOL CORPORATION – SCHOOL BOARD NOTES 

MAY 10, 2016           

 

 

Members Present    Members Absent 

Theresa Gottbrath, President 

David Churchman, Vice President 

Linda McClellan, Secretary 

Sue Jane Miller, Member 

Hector Nale, Member 

 

Guests 

NEWS MEDIA:   NEWSPAPER  

Salem Leader, Kate Wehlann 

 

 

OFFICIAL GUESTS:  Mr. Steve Darnell, Superintendent 

    Mrs. Joanna Trueblood, Administrative Assistant 

    Mr. Greg Hopkins, Trans. Director/Asst. to Superintendent 

    Mrs. Debbie Esarey, ES Principal 

    Mrs. Amber Sater, MS Principal 

    Mr. Darin Farris, HS Principal 

    Mrs. Melanie Smith, MS Academic Bowl Sponsor 

     

    

UNOFFICIAL GUESTS: Trevor Hagan  Shon Zoelker 

    Lexis Gilstrap  James Elliott 

    Paul Elliott  Judy Johnson 

    Kendra Floyd  Kathy Elliott 

    Marcia Smith  Troy Smith 

    Jarrod Gottbrath Marla Sparrow 

    Christina Clark Charles Clark 

    Diedre Ragains Lily Nale 

    Lucas Nale  Shannon Nale 

    Melanie Smith  Aaron Smith 

    Russell Hopkins Jeff Clem 

    Kim Souder  Dennetta Goodman 

    Addyson Goodman David Sowder  

 

 

Pledge of Allegiance 

 

President Theresa Gottbrath led the Pledge of Allegiance and a moment of silence was observed. 

President Theresa Gottbrath called the meeting to order at 6:34 p.m. 

 



Recognition of the Middle School Academic Bowl 
 

The School Board of Trustees does hereby approve the recognition resolution. 

 

Motion: Hector Nale 

Seconded: Sue Jane Miller 

Vote: 5-0 
 

Background Information Provided by Melanie Smith, Academic Bowl Sponsor  
 

Academic Bowl is a team competition based on 5 categories, English, Math, Social Studies, 

Science and Interdisciplinary (which is a combination of the first 4 subjects). Each year has 

a different theme to study and this yearôs theme was Hoosier Heritage. So we studied 

everything Indiana. We would like to thank all of the parents for allowing their students to 

be a part of this team, and taking the time to pick them up from all of the practices, and 

bringing them to the school early on a Saturday morning for their competition and just 

generally being an encouragement to their kids in this Academic endeavor.  
 

District Governance 
 

A. Washington County Community Foundation Appointment 

 

Ms. Judy Johnson, Executive Director of the Washington County Community Foundation 

presented Theresa Gottbrath as a candidate to serve on the Foundation’s Board. 

 

It was recommended that the Board approve Theresa Gottbrath to serve on the 

Washington County Community Foundation Board until June 30, 2019. 

 

Motion: Linda McClellan 

Seconded: Hector Nale 

Vote: 5-0 

 

Business 

 Approval of Minutes and Executive Session A.

 

Board did meet in Executive Session for discussion of strategy for the following reason(s):                                                                                                                                                   

in accordance with I.C. 5-14-1.5-6.1(b)(9) at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, April 12, 2016. 

 

The minutes of the Regular Meeting of Tuesday, April 12, 2016 were approved with any 

additions, corrections, or deletions as recommended by the Board.   

 

The minutes of the Special Meeting of Tuesday, April 28, 2016 were approved with any 

additions, corrections, or deletions as recommended by the Board.   

 

Motion: Hector Nale 

Seconded: Linda McClellan 

Vote: 5-0 



 Vendor Claims/Payroll Claims B.

 

The Board approved Vendor Claims # 44312 to and including # 44762, and Direct Deposit 

Advices # 8924 to and including # 9038. 

 

Motion: Linda McClellan   

Seconded:   Hector Nale 

Vote:  5-0 

 

 Monthly Financial Reports C.

 

The monthly Financial Reports were presented to the Board.  The Board approved the 

monthly Financial Reports as presented. 

 

Motion: Hector Nale 

Seconded: Sue Jane Miller 

Vote: 5-0 

 Approval of Appointed and Acting Lessor Representatives D.

 

The East Washington Multi-School Building Corporation (the Building Corporation) must 

identify an individual(s) to act as the appointed and acting lessor representative to authorize 

certain payments by the U.S. Bank National Association (the Trustee) of the Building 

Corporation Construction Fund as established by Section 3.01 of a Trust Indenture entered 

into between the Building Corporation and the Trustee dated as of March 1, 2002, 

supplemented by a First Supplemental Trust Indenture dated as of February 1, 2006, and a 

Second Supplemental Trust Indenture dated as of December 1, 2015.  The current appointed 

and acting lessor representative is Steve Darnell.  As Mr. Darnell is departing service as 

superintendent effective the end of June 2016, a new appointed and acting lessor 

representative needs to be identified in order for invoices to renovate the buildings of the 

Building Corporation may be approved and submitted to U.S. Bank for payment. 

 

Mr. Darnell recommended that Jodi Cole, Corporation Treasurer, and/or Greg Hopkins, 

Assistant to the Superintendent, be recommended to the Building Corporation Officers as 

individuals to be appointed and acting lessor representatives to sign affidavits for payments. 

 

After due consideration, the same was approved. 

 

Motion: Hector Nale   

Seconded: David Churchman 

Vote: 5-0 

 

 

 



 Tentative Budget Preparation Schedule E.

 

The Tentative Budget Preparation Schedule was presented for Board review. The July date 

for the Budget Work Session will be held on July 12 along with the regular board meeting. 

The special meeting date for the Budget Adoption in September will be determined at the 

July regular board meeting. 

 

It was recommended that the Board approve the 2017 Budget Calendar. 

 

After due consideration, the same was approved. 

 

Motion: Hector Nale   

Seconded: Linda McClellan 

Vote: 5-0 

 

 

JUNE   DOE Budget Workshop Webinar 

JUNE  Budget Preparation 

JULY 12 Budget Work Session with School Board (General, 

Debt Service, CPF, Bus Replacement and 

Transportation) 

  

JULY TBD Budget WorkshopðWashington County 

AUGUST  9 Budget Presented to School Board for Approval of 

Form 3 (Notice to Taxpayers) 

AUGUST 23 First Publication of Form 3 (10 days prior to Budget 

Hearing) 

  

2017 BUDGET CALENDAR 



AUGUST 25 Second Publication of Form 3 (3 days prior to Budget 

Hearing) 

SEPTEMBER 13  Public Hearing for 2017 Budget 

SEPTEMBER 27 Budget Adoption by School BoardðSpecial Meeting 

SEPT  & OCT  Publish Notice of Adoption of CPF  

 

 

 Approval of Middle School Funds Transfer F.

 

Ms. Amber Sater, MS Principal, requested permission to transfer funds totaling $4,564.83 

from the following ECA accounts that are no longer active to the student activities account.  

 

S.A.D.D. -    $    70.40 

Science Fair -    $   195.62 

BETA Club -   $1,492.35 

Student Bookstore Acct. -  $2,806.46 

     $4,564.83 

 

After due consideration, the same was approved. 

 

Motion: David Churchman 

Seconded: Hector Nale 

Vote: 5-0 

 Food Services 2016-17 Lunch/Breakfast Fees G.

 

It was recommended that the Board approve the proposed price increase for 2016-17 School 

Lunch/Breakfast fees. 

  

After due consideration, the same was approved. 

 

Motion: Hector Nale 

Seconded: Sue Jane Miller 

Vote: 3-2, with Theresa Gottbrath and David Churchman opposing 

 

 

 

 

 



East Washington School Corporation 

 
“All for one and one for allò 

1050 North Eastern School Road ♦ Pekin,  IN 47165 

Phone 812-967-3926 ♦ Fax 812-967-5797 

 

To:  Steve Darnell 

From:  Greg Hopkins 

Re:  Proposed Price Increase 2016-2017 School Lunches/Breakfast 

Date:  May 4, 2016 

 

It is my recommendation that we raise the meal prices $.10 for lunches.  According to the State 

and the USDA, we have to raise prices at least $.04 to be in compliance with the Paid Equity 

Lunch Index.  It is our hope that we would not have to raise prices next year with the $.10 raise 

this year.  Below is a list of the proposed price increase for next year.  The ms/es are a little 

cheaper due to the amount of food required to be served to them is less than the amount served to 

high school students.  (Proportional amounts) 
 

 

School 

 

Current Price 

2015-2016 

 

Proposed Change 

2016-2017 

 

East Washington Elementary School 

 

$2.35 

 

$2.45 

 

East Washington Middle School 

 

$2.35 

 

$2.45 

 

Eastern High School 

 

2.55 

 

2.65 

 

Adult Meal 

 

$3.00 

 

$3.10 

   

BREAKFAST BREAKFAST BREAKFAST 

EWES $1.25 $1.50 

EWMS $1.25 $1.50 

EHS $1.25 $1.50 

Adult 1.50 $1.75 

 

**HS/MS/ES Reduced Meals:  Lunch:  $.40   Breakfast  $.30 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Policy and Procedures 

 

A. Second Reading of Policies 

 

Policies: 0140, 1130, 3113, 4113, 5840, 6110, 6111, 6112, 6114, 6116, 6320, 6325, 6460, 

6550, 7300, 7310, 7450, 8430, and 8500. 

 

Superintendent Darnell recommended that the Board approve the second reading of the 

Policies, which included a change in wording on policy 5840 from “criminal gang” to 

“criminal organization” as suggested at the County Safety Commission meeting on April 25 

by prosecuting attorney Dustin Houchin. 

 

After due consideration, the same was approved. 

 

Motion: Hector Nale 

Seconded: David Churchman 

Vote: 5-0 

 

 

Personnel 

 

 Approval of Personnel Changes A.

 

Superintendent Darnell recommended that the Board approve the personnel changes as 

outlined: 

 

PERSONNEL: 

 

 

EMPLOYMENT OF STAFF 

CERTIFIED 
V Mr. Farris, HS Principal, recommends Ruthanne Harbeson, Scott Howie and Travis 

Daily (with Mr. Howie and Mr. Daily splitting days) as Summer School Teachers for 

2015 – 2016. 

V  Mrs. Esarey, ES Principal, recommends Paula Young to fill the Temporary Teacher 

position effective May 11, 2016 through the end of the 2015 – 2016 school year. 

V Mr. Darnell, Superintendent, recommends Kathleen Hutchinson as Technology 

Director/ Integration Specialist effective June 1, 2016 with a Regular Teaching 

Contract, plus 20 additional days, at a total salary of $59,179.80. 

EXTRA-CURRICULAR 
V Mr. Farris, HS Principal, recommends Mike McBride, Bob Bennett and Tom Cullen 

as Driver’s Ed instructors for up to 90 hours at $30/hour from May 31, 2016 – June 

30, 2016. 

 

 

 



POINT OF INFORMATION 
 

Resignation(s) 

EXTRA-CURRICULAR 
V Mr. Darnell, Superintendent, accepted the resignation letter submitted by Micah 

Gilliam as HS Cheerleading Sponsor. 

 

Transfers    
V Mrs. Esarey, ES Principal, recommends transferring Valerie Myers from ES 4

th
 grade 

Teacher to Title I Teacher for the 2016-17 school year. 

V Mr. Darnell, Superintendent, recommends transferring Donna Campbell from MS 

Secretary to Administration Secretary effective May 10, 2016. 

V  

Leave of Absence 

V Mrs. Esarey, ES Principal, accepted the request for a leave of absence submitted by 

Rose Ann Callahan effective April 25, 2016 for the remainder of the 2015-16 school 

year.  

 

After due consideration, the same was approved. 

 

Motion: Linda McClellan 

      Seconded: Sue Jane Miller 

      Vote: 5-0 

 

At this point, President Theresa Gottbrath temporarily relinquished her seat as President of the 

Board to Vice President, David Churchman. Gottbrath then made a motion to have Mr. Chad 

Johnson remain as assistant principal of the elementary school and also to retain Mr. Adam 

Conklin as a high school agriculture teacher.  

 

Motion: Theresa Gottbrath 

Second: Sue Jane Miller 

Vote: 2-3, with Sue Jane Miller, Linda McClellan, and David Churchman opposing 

 

Theresa Gottbrath then stepped back into the chair’s role for the remainder of the meeting. 

 

Instruction/Curriculum 

 

A. Approval of Tier III – School Improvement Grant 

 

It was recommended that the Board approve the Tier III School Improvement Grant as 

submitted by Ms. Shari Dalton, Title I Director. 

 

After due consideration, the same was approved. 

 

Motion: Hector Nale 

Seconded: Linda McClellan 

Vote: 5-0 



 

B. Approval of Courseware Rental/Student Fees & Enrollment/Registration Information 

 

It was recommended that the Board approve the Courseware Rental and Student Fees for the 

2016-17 school year.  

 

President Theresa Gottbrath questioned why there was not a class fee listed for the new 

Theater class. HS Principal Darin Farris informed the Board that once there is a teacher in 

place, they will determine what materials are needed for the class. 

 

After due consideration, the same was approved. 

 

Motion: Hector Nale 

Seconded: Linda McClellan 

Vote: 5-0 

 

Superintendent Information 

 

Superintendent Darnell informed the Board that a bid for raising the roof on the bus barn (as 

discussed at the previous month’s board meeting) and installing a bus lift would cost well over 

$150,000. Paul Hobbs had contacted Shireman’s since Temple and Temple gave no response to a 

bid request. An updated bid had not been received by Cottongim, but Aaron Smith, Bus 

Mechanic, believed the quote would be close to $200,000 based on conversation with Cottongim. 

Superintendent Darnell then informed the Board that any project costing more than $150,000 

would require a competitive bid process. President Theresa Gottbrath asked Bus Mechanic 

Aaron Smith if he could work with half a pit and turn the bus around to work on each end.  Smith 

informed the Board that most of the costs with the pit were due to the EPA, etc. and doing only 

half a pit would not cut down much cost. Member Hector Nale stated that he did not want to 

spend the extra money to go through the bid process for raising the roof.  Vice President David 

Churchman stated that we should stick with the original bid by Cottongim and forget the lifts.  

He made a motion to do so. 

 

Motion: David Churchman 

Seconded: Linda McClellan 

Vote: 5-0 

 

Items by the Board/Late Items 

 

President Theresa Gottbrath publically thanked Steve on behalf of the Board and wished him 

well. She also shared information from the recent ISBA meeting she attended. 

 

 

 

 

 



Public Comments 

 

Public Work Session 

¶ Dr. Walter (Wally) Bourke, Indiana University, Dr. Terry McDaniel, Indiana State 

University, and Dr. Lynn Lehman, Ball State University, from the University Search 

Team were present to provide information to the Board about the superintendent search 

process, answer Board member questions, and lead a community input session for 

characteristics sought in the new school superintendent. 

 

Dr. Bourke spoke to the Board/attendees about how the superintendent search process 

will work. He informed everyone that there is no charge for their service due to their 

institution’s commitment to provide schools with quality candidates that will fit the needs 

of the community and serve the needs of students. The only cost the school will incur will 

be to pay mileage from their homes to any meetings and provide food service while at 

said meetings.  

 

Secretary Linda McClellan asked if we needed an interim superintendent. Dr. Bourke 

expressed that it would be the Board’s decision. If a quality pool of candidates came from 

this search, there would be no need for an interim.  If there was a shortage of viable 

candidates and the Board reposted the start date of a superintendent to January 1, 2017 in 

order to produce more candidates, it might be beneficial to look at hiring an interim. Dr. 

Lehman stated that there are many documents that need to be signed by a Superintendent, 

which is something to be considered if the hire date is pushed to January. Dr. McDaniel 

also informed the Board that you do not have to provide a contract to an interim 

superintendent. You can pay a daily rate if needed. 

 

President Theresa Gottbrath asked the Search Team for comments on including principals 

in the process of hiring the superintendent. Dr. Bourke claimed this would be highly 

unusual and did not recommend doing this during the first phase of interviews, due to 

confidentiality of the applicants. It is ultimately the Board’s decision to vote for a 

candidate. During the second round interviews he believed it would be fine to introduce 

the principals to the candidates and let them have input. Dr. Lehman agreed with Dr. 

Bourke. Dr. McDaniel agreed with his colleagues and added that the more elements you 

add into the formula, the more the dynamic changes. He stated that while there is a strong 

relationship between the superintendent and the principal, there is an equally strong 

relationship between the superintendent and the Board. He claimed that he would be 

cautious at how the dynamic is influenced when you bring additional insights/opinions 

into the process. 

 

Member Hector Nale questioned whether it was perfectly normal to bring in principals 

during the second round of interviews. Dr. Bourke stated that at that point it is acceptable 

to include them in a professional or casual manner, introducing principals to potential 

candidates. Dr. Lehman recommended setting up a casual half day meeting with the 

potential superintendent, possibly with a spouse. He would keep it very informal in order 

to get to know the candidate better.  

 



President Gottbrath asked if they have ever had instances where they introduce the final 

two candidates to the public before making a choice. Dr. Bourke stated that they have had 

occasions where schools have had a public session to introduce candidates, allowing the 

candidates to introduce and tell a little about themselves. He recommends that public 

questions are limited, either by time, number of questions, or in some other fashion. 

At this point, President Theresa Gottbrath opened up questions to the patrons in the 

audience. 

 

Patron David Sowder stated that due to open enrollment (no longer geographically 

bound) for students across the state, Eastern needs to be competitive. The school system 

is the core draw to this area. Dr. Bourke stated that marketing is a skill and a talent that 

can be sought after in a potential Superintendent; someone who can produce a product to 

market the school. 

 

To paraphrase, Sowder then stated that he seeks a candidate that keeps stability and 

structure in mind as being part of the kid’s education and related a situation with his 

fourth grade daughter. Member Hector Nale stated that the number one quality he seeks 

in a candidate is stability.  He doesn’t want someone who is going to be out the door in 

just a few years. Dr. Bourke stated that they would not even consider an applicant who 

has not honored a three year contract with the school they are currently with. Dr. Lehman 

asked Mr. Sowder to email his list of characteristics to him. 

 

President Theresa Gottbrath asked for any other comments. 

 

Dr. Bourke stated that if this search fails and the timeline doesn’t work out, they will stay 

as long as is necessary to find the right person. 

 

Adjournment 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:47 p.m.  The next School Board Meeting is Tuesday, June 14, 

2016 at 6:30 p.m. 

 

 Motion: Hector Nale  

 Seconded:  David Churchman 

 Vote:  5-0 

 

 


